
Please note: These minutes are pending Board approval. 
Board of Education  

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education meeting on July 19, 2016 at 7:00 p.m. in the council 
chambers at 3 Primrose Street.     
          

K. Alexander, Chair    J. Erardi 
 M. Ku, Vice Chair   J. Davila 

D. Leidlein, Secretary   R.Bienkowski (absent)   
J. Vouros (absent)   5 Staff 
R. Harriman-Stites    5 Public 
A. Clure     1 Press 

 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved to go into executive session regarding the Superintendent’s 
evaluation.  Mrs. Leidlein seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
Item 1 – Executive Session 
Executive session began at 7:08 p.m. 
The Board came out of executive session at 7:30 p.m. 
Item 2 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 3 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mrs. Leidlein moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which 
included the donation to Newtown High School, the resignation of Geno Heiter, the Newtown 
High School fall coaches’ roster, and the correspondence report. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 4 – Public Participation 
Item 5 – Reports 
Chair Report: Mr. Alexander reported that our attorney will attend the September 6 Board 
meeting to have a discussion regarding FOIA and confidentiality just for the Board.  That 
meeting will begin at 6:30 p.m.  There will be a special Board meeting tomorrow night to 
interview candidates and a special meeting Thursday night both held at Reed Intermediate 
School to take care of policies and issues that need to be addressed 
 
Superintendent’s Report: 
Dr. Erardi’s report included a calendar of the reports to the Board which are required by Board 
policy and provided copies of reports under policies 1314, 1324 and 3250.  A list of dates for 
Capital Improvement Plans to be presented to the Board of Finance was included.  The Board 
of Education will present our proposed CIP on August 25. 
Mrs. Leidlein stated that the CIP committee will meet July 28 and bring the full CIP to the  
August 16 Board meeting. 
Dr. Erardi acknowledged our elementary principals performed at a national conference for 
elementary school principals in Maryland.  He referred to the CABE/CAPSS Convention in 
November where he will make one of the keynote presentations in concert with our climate and 
culture committee. 
Mr. Alexander mentioned the elementary principals who presented in Maryland and appreciated 
their report showing Newtown in such a good light. 
 
Committee Reports:  
Mrs. Ku stated there is one policy on our agenda for first read from the committee and they will 
also be meeting this Thursday morning.   
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Mr. Alexander mentioned that information was shared at Legislative Council meetings on how 
we ended up with items chosen to help balance our budget this year. 
 
Item 6 – Old Business 
Facility and Enrollment Study Presentation (attached): 
Dr. Erardi spoke about the members of the committee and thanked Board members Rebekah 
Harriman-Stites and John Vouros, our central office staff, principals who worked on this 
committee, and particularly Karyn Holden, Robert Morey and Dr. Linda Weidenhamer who 
added extraordinary talent to the committee at large.  Every item and every opportunity was 
looked at.  Sandy Hook School, Newtown High School and Reed Intermediate School were not 
part of the conversation.  Also, the pre-school will be relocated to the new Sandy Hook School.  
We concluded that the enrollment study of the summer of 2014 remains accurate with a medium 
growth longitudinal data projection.  It is important for all Board members and community to 
know that in looking at fourth grade the sooner students coalesce into one group in Reed 
Intermediate School there would be a savings in teachers.   
 
We also looked at the legislation and through legal counsel on what would happen if we closed 
a school, if we re-opened a school and where we are with magnet schools.  We found out that if 
the Board closes a school and holds onto any aspect of the school we would maintain that 
building.  If we close and shut it down and transfer ownership to the Town and we need to re-
open the school, the Town would make the decision to do so, not the Board of Education.  
There was a belief that if we close a school and then re-open the building the compliance codes 
need to be updated to today’s standards.  We found that was not the case.  If the standards that 
were in place when the school closed are still accommodating, then none would have to be 
made.  There remains a moratorium on magnet schools by the state so we cannot purse that 
possibility.  We also anticipate space being opened in the middle school and high school over 
the next five to ten years.  Our conversations were always around optimal safety.  We spoke 
about suitability, feasibility and sustainability in all options.  The four presentations include 
closing an elementary school, closing the middle school, having no school change, and the 
space and fiscal analysis. 
 
Tom Einhorn, Rebekah-Harriman-Stites and Dr. Linda Weidenhamer presented options 
regarding closing an elementary school.  Mr. Vouros was unable to attend.  Mr. Einhorn 
presented the following configurations: 
Option A – Grades K-3, 4-6, 7-8 and 9-12 potentially feasible for the 2017-18 school year. 
Option B – Grades K-3, 4-5, 6-8 and 9-12 potentially feasible in 2017-18 at Reed and 2019-
2020 at the middle school 
Option C – Grades K-3, 4-5, 6-7 and 8-12 potentially feasible in 2017-18 at Reed and the middle 
school and 2019-20 at the high school 
Option D – Grades K-4, 5-6, 7-8 and 9-12 potentially feasible in 2017-18 
This committee recognizes the district’s enrollment decline is felt most presently in our 
elementary schools.  This presents the opportunity to close an elementary school, redistrict 
students, and consolidate staffing.  While this may seem like a cost-effective option, it is an 
option that only has short term viability. 
 
Robert Morey, Anne Uberti, Jean Evans Davila and presented the options for closing the middle 
school.  Mrs. Uberti presented the following configurations:   
Option E – Grades K-5, 6-7, 8-12 immediately feasible at Reed and feasible in 2018-19 at the 
high school  
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Option F – Grades K-5, 6-8, 9-12 potentially feasible in 2019-20 at Reed, but more realistically 
feasible at Reed in 2020-21 
Option G – Grades K-4, 5-6, 7-12 potentially feasible in 2022-23 at the high school 
Option H – Grades K-3, 4-6, 7-12 potentially feasible in 2022-23 at the high school 
Option I – Grades K-4, 5-7, 8-12 potentially feasible in 2019-20 both at Reed and the high 
school 
At some point they all become feasible but the question is what is best for students, what would 
students gain, and what would be the impact for them. 
 
Chris Moretti and Karyn Holden presented alternatives to not closing a school.  Dr. Rodrigue 
was unable to attend. 
Mr. Moretti said we looked at repurposing space for academic programming, sharing space the 
Board of Education, town offices or private organization.  There were discussions around safety 
and security, costs of repurposing and anything that involves sharing a space such as 
emergency exits, ADA, hours of use, scheduling of activities, parking, traffic, and sharing costs.  
We mainly looked at the educational value and how it impacts the educational program for 
students.  The Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development recommends that 
schools looking to do anything with their space need to take into consideration the current 
needs of students and programs and also the unknowns going into the 21st century of learning.  
The unknown is a major component to our educational program.  Teaching and schools are very 
different today with demands that were different years ago.  Realistically, there is no empty 
space in the schools.  Even though enrollment is dropping there are no spaces not being used.  
At the elementary level we are using space now for different programs and ways of educating 
students in technology, labs, special education and scientific research based instruction, 
readers’/writers’ workshop models, enrichment and support centers and new ways of instruction 
and sharing space cooperatively.  If we had to consolidate and share our space with other 
groups we have to consider the educational program first, look at potential revenue from these 
groups and possibly offer programs that would bring students in from other districts.  Hawley 
could house fifth graders but lunch would have to start at 10:30 a.m. and we would lose a 
computer lab and a reading library.  The middle and high schools current space usage was also 
mentioned.       
 
Mrs. Holden spoke about sharing school space with the Board of Education offices.  Suitability 
for the education program is a concern and there is a $200,000 grant to be paid back to state if 
we move Board of Education offices out of the municipal center to a school because the state 
gave us this money to build our offices in this building.  We also discussed sharing school space 
with the Town or private organizations.  Security is more of a concern because we are not 
bringing in school employees but Town employees and the public into the schools.  Potential 
revenue possibility is a benefit but this is least suitable for our schools.  Hours of use is a 
concern and also the division of space.  Mr. Faiella said that entrances, exits and ADA 
compliance could be a concern for the Town and public. We discussed potential uses of space 
for innovative programming such as expansion of alternative education partnership with other 
districts.  New areas in the schools can be used for more advanced learning opportunities.  A 
survey was also created for community input with approximately 1,350 responding.  Responses 
for use of space included lessons and project in career skills, technology, more learning 
opportunity and hands on based learning.    
 
Tanja Vadas presented cost savings and cost avoidance information if there was a school 
closing relinquishing the property back to the Town and repurposing a school.  The elementary  
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school costs are an average of the three schools and the middle school costs were taken from 
2016-17 budget.  Financial considerations are the loss of the Hawley fund, repayment of the 
grant for capital projects for the Hawley addition project and the middle school roof project, and 
the cost to move the main server and where to relocate it with the cost to be determined.  
Information on the change in property tax if closing or repurposing a school was also included. 
Mr. Morey shared that the average home sale in Newtown is $400,600. 
 
Dr. Erardi encouraged the Board to continue this conversation as long as they need to and 
redirect the committee if need be.  We believe the consultant’s work of 2014 remains accurate.  
The last year of decline per the study is in 2023-24 which shows a decline of 1,247 students.  
The 2018-19 projects the fewest number of kindergarten students with an increase in that grade 
level in 2020.  There will be significant space the next five to ten years in the middle and high 
school.     
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites thanked the committee members dedicated to the project.  We are ready 
for the next phase of work to drill down on any of the options.  Suitability, feasibility and 
sustainability were the focus of our work to provide the best educational experience for the 
students in the future.     
Mr. Alexander expressed his appreciation to the committee and Dr. Erardi for their work. 
We look forward to hearing from the community. 
  
Mr. Clure thanked everyone for their time and effort for the work presented this evening.  He 
referred to Option B with 930 students in the middle school at that time and asked if they ever 
had portables.  He asked the maximum capacity of each school considered for closing. 
 
Dr. Erardi said we asked for the max and the everyday real figures.  He would get that 
information to him but he believes the middle school never had portable classrooms.   
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said we saw the everyday real as the highest number for the optimal 
learning environment. 
 
Mr. Clure asked with declining enrollment what would the smallest classroom size be that we 
would ever have.  If we have smaller classroom sizes than other districts we should be 
marketing that information to get value back in our houses.  He asked if we could get 
information on where those classroom sizes would be without closing any of the schools.   
 
Dr. Erardi said we are projecting approximately 200 students less the next few years.  He asks 
elementary principals to hold to our class size guidelines.  Compared to other districts our 
numbers are very attractive and parents are pleased with the present practice.  We will look at 
surrounding communities.   
Mrs. Ku said that C & I looked at class size comparison numbers in our DRG and we are pretty 
on par with other districts.   
 
Mr. Clure was pleased to see they looked at the CIP portion.  We are shy $700M in 
improvements to the middle school and we should attach that amount to the CIP as a savings to 
the taxpayers.   
Mrs. Vadas said that was listed as a cost avoidance. 
Dr. Erardi said if the middle school closes and the building is repurposed the capital needs 
depends on what is going happen to the building.   
Mr. Alexander said if the Town will use it they will still have to do the work. 
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Mrs. Harriman-Stites said the work on the CIP for the middle school is not related to teaching 
and learning but to the functionality of the building.  It is not necessarily a cost avoidance. 
Mr. Alexander said if the Board closes a school the Town will make the decision and he feels 
that some of that work will definitely be done. 
 
Mrs. Leidlein appreciated the committee’s work but wants to see in what year they are feasible 
but would also like to see in what year they are no longer sustainable.  Some options we could 
weed out relatively quickly.   
Mr. Alexander said maintainability of space use was noted which is what this comes down to.  
What will happen if we need to reopen? 
 
Dr. Wiedenhamer said sustainability is a critical question.  If you closed the middle school you 
would have 10 years before the enrollment increased allowing time to pay off some bonding 
because you may need to build a new school.  How much discussion has taken place on what 
the Town would like to do with a building?  That would save the Town from having to go out to 
bond.   
Mrs. Ku said that is the key question.  She would like to know how many students will fit in the 
classrooms.     
 
Mrs. Davila said there would also have to be configuration of classrooms to be considered. 
Mrs. Uberti said moving grades seven and eight to the high school would have to be planned 
out.  It’s hard to pinpoint what space you need.  The middle school would last longer than 
closing an elementary school.    
 
Mr. Alexander asked about moving the fourth grade out of the elementary schools. 
Dr. Erardi said our elementary schools are at capacity.  Moving a grade level out offers space 
opportunities in those schools. 
   
Mrs. Uberti said it would create space and it is developmentally appropriate to have fourth 
graders with sixth graders. 
Mr. Alexander said there are classes we send teachers to conduct at multiple schools such as 
Gates. 
Dr. Erardi said that would be a marginal savings. 
Mrs. Ku said in an elementary model the social emotional impact was mentioned and asked if 
we looked at that possibility for middle school students. 
Dr. Erardi said we did not but would bring back that information. 
Mrs. Uberti said that if the Board decides to close a school two or three years out there would 
be more time to plan and look at that possible issue. 
 
Mr. Alexander asked about the legislation around closing a school.  How little use can we have 
in a school? 
Dr. Erardi said any presence of teaching and learning maintains our operation of the building.   
The significant space available for a number of years will be at the high school. 
Mr. Alexander asked which buildings would be best for sharing. 
Dr. Erardi said there has been a conversation with Pat Llodra and Betsy Paynter the economic 
developer and everyone is on hold to see who will make the first move.   
Mrs. Holden said in the middle school there is a guarded wing for other purposes and there is 
also an area in the high school.   
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Mrs. Leidlein asked what would happen if we decide to close a school and use part of it for an 
educational purpose and the Town does not agree with that. 
Dr. Eardi said if the Board retains the operational responsibility of the building by marginalizing 
the number of students in building and there are no renters then we take responsibility for the 
entire building. 
 
Mr. Clure asked why staffing was not considered in closing a school. 
Dr. Erardi said there were things we were not sure of regarding staffing.  If we shift population to 
other buildings we may have a reduction in administrators but not teachers.  We shared what 
we were absolutely sure of.  We will discuss the MacBroom enrollment report and our actual 
enrollment at the August 16 meeting.  We will review sustainability with Mrs. Davila and work 
with the model and contiguous class size also.  He thanked the committee members present. 
Mrs. Ku asked about the survey which Dr. Erardi said he would send out electronically. 
 
Item 7 – New Business 
First Read of Policy 3320 Purchasing Procedures: 
Mrs. Ku said these are CABE recommended changes.  Business Manager is being changed to 
Director of Business, designee was changed to appropriate administrator and purchasing clerk 
was changed to receiver.   
 
Minutes of June 7, 2016: 
Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of June 7, 2016.  Mrs. Leidlein 
seconded.  Suggested amendments were made by Mr. Clure at the previous meeting. 
Motion with Mr. Clure’s amendments passes unanimously. 
 
Minutes of June 21, 2015: 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of June 21, 2016.  
Mrs. Leidlein seconded.  
 
Mr. Clure told the Board that he would be writing down everything he says at the meetings so 
approving the minutes would move along quicker.  On page 2 in his statement regarding bus 
transportation, Mr. Clure wanted the cost but didn’t say “even if we didn’t need it.”  He asked for 
that part of the sentence to be removed.  Page 4 stated that Mr. Clure questioned the tuition 
process.  He stated that he didn’t say he questioned the process and asked to change it to read  
“Mr. Clure asked for an explanation of who would be paying the tuition costs.” 
 
Mr. Alexander asked that it would be helpful to send the changes ahead of time and they would 
be sent to the Board prior to the meeting. Motion on the amended minutes passes unanimously.      
 
Minutes of June 22, 2016: 
Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of June 22, 2016.   
Mrs. Leidlein seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 8 – Public Participation 
Karyn Holden, 68 Berkshire Road, spoke about her experience on the committee and asked the 
Board to ask questions, seek information and make the best decision for the community. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Leidlein moved to adjourn.  Mrs. Harriman-Stites seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 



Board of Education                                          -7-                                                July 19, 2016 
 
Item 9 – Adjournment 
The meeting adjourned at 9:30 p.m. 
 
                                                                         Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
                                                                         _____________________________________ 
                                                                          Debbie Leidlein 
                                                                                                   Secretary 
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